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LONGSTONE

Encouraged by the rapid development of the Sunday School work in Longstone and the prospect of adults too coming to gospel services in the area (Chapter 42 of the book), the Chapel applied to the City of Edinburgh for building land in Longstone/Sighthill. In March 1956, they were offered .75 of an acre of ground at the corner of Calder Road and Wester Hailes Road. This was disappointing, as it was further west than had been anticipated ‘and as such was of little use to our Sunday School at Longstone’. 

A memorandum to the Town Clerk (copy in the Chapel archives, in the Deacons’ Court Minute Book) protested that the site offered was not central in the area which the Chapel served, that the ground to the north of Calder Road was designated for industrial purposes and so the only catchment area from the site would be to the south of it, and that St. Nicholas Church of Scotland, in course of erection, with halls and a manse, would put the Baptist cause immediately adjacent to it and make duplication of effort. The memorandum renewed the request for a site at the corner of Calder Road and Saughton Road, which had been asked for, and turned down, in 1939. It pointed out that there were more than 10,000 people in the area of the preferred site, who had good housing, good communication, good schools, good playing fields, good community centres and a good library, but that nothing existed to cater for their spiritual needs, in particular the teaching and training of children and adolescents in the Christian way of life. It was accepted that the site had been designated for playing fields and a library, but a small section of the fields could be made available to the Chapel and devoted to youth work. In nearby Longstone, the Chapel had a large and flourishing Sunday School, and this could be carried on and extended if the site was at the corner of Calder Road and Saughton Road, but not as far out as Wester Hailes Road. No other Church or organisation was at work in the vicinity, so there was not only a need but there was no fear of duplication.

Nothing was heard from the Council until December 1956, when the City Architect asked exactly what the Chapel had in mind. The Chapel had only £2,000 available at that point, but the deacons appointed a committee, which reported back on 6 February 1957. It recommended a brick building, to seat 200/300 people, equipped for youth work but adaptable for evening gospel services, at an estimated cost of £10,000. The deacons suggested increasing the accommodation to 500, which would be needed for Sunday School Work, and the City Architect's Department was advised accordingly. 

The City Architect was satisfied with the proposal and remitted it to the Council to offer a site. The good news and the bad news came in a letter from the Town Clerk on 6 April 1957. The Corporation offered .75 of an acre on Calder Road, not where the Chapel had requested but immediately to the east of Broomhouse Primary School. It was the only site available and it was ‘this or nothing’. Some deacons had reservations about this site, partly as being too near to the Stenhouse Baptist Church and partly because it was not ideal for the work in Longstone.

As the site was not taken up, no further details of the discussion are given here, but an article from one of Edinburgh’s evening newspapers, dated 26 April 1957, is reproduced:

Edinburgh Corporation Plan​ning Committee have approved a site at Calder Road for the erection of a church building by Charlotte Baptist Chapel as a centre to extend its activities.

The Town Planning Officer, Mr T.T. Hewitson, told the com​mittee this week that he under​stood that a sum of £10,000 to £15,000 had been allocated for the church which he considered would probably ensure a suitable build​ing for the locality.

The site approved is the one originally proposed by the chapel when negotiations started last October. It is to the north-west of Calder Road but the Planning Committee at first indicated pre​ference for an alternative site to the east of Saughton Road, sug​gested by the Planning Officer.

Later, however, the Housing Com​mittee reported that the original site proposed, which had been stated by the applicants ‘after considerable investigation’ to be the only one suitable for their pur​pose, was surplus to housing re​quirements.

Mr Hewitson then pointed out that the proposed site was in a larger area zoned in the city de​velopment plan for public open and recreational space extending in all to about ten acres.

The use of the site as approved by the Housing Committee would require a modification to the de​velopment plan. A well designed building, properly sited and land​scaped, he said, could be a feature of interest and, in the circum​stances, the proposal might be re​garded as acceptable.

Approval of the use of the site is subject to the submission of de​tailed plans showing a satisfactory siting and design of the building.
 

Alex Hardie's ministry was intimately associated with the development of this work. He died in October 1993, and a Thanksgiving Service for his life was held in the Wester Hailes Baptist Church on 9 October. The following excerpts from the appreciation, relative to Longstone (as opposed to Wester Hailes) are reproduced. The whole appreciation is appended to the section entitled ‘Alex Hardie’:

Rev Alex Hardie’s ministry was intimately associated with the development of a "Baptist Witness", first at Longstone and later in Wester Hailes. It was in November 1955 that the first service for adults was held in a public hall at Longstone and continued in the hall of the Primary School. There had been a Sunday School for Children before this so that the conviction had grown that further development was under God’s guidance. After ten years the conviction grew that the "Witness" was sufficiently established to call a "Pastor-Leader" to the "Longstone Baptist Fellowship". Mr Hardie was approached when he had completed studies, graduating M.A. at Edinburgh University, and then at the Scottish Baptist College.

Mr Hardie was converted as a "teen-ager" in Granton Baptist Church and he felt God’s call to the Ministry. After much prayer on the part of the Longstone Baptist Fellowship, Charlotte Baptist Chapel (the Sponsoring Church) and Mr Hardie himself, the call was accepted. On Saturday 13th August 1966 Mr Hardie was ordained to the Baptist Ministry, Rev A. B. Miller M.A., Ph.D., Principal of the Scottish Baptist College conducting the service. A service of induction to the charge as "Pastor-header" of the Longstone Baptist Fellowship was held the next day, Sunday 14th August. Rev. A. B. Miller preached and gave the Charge to the new Minister and to the Members of the Fellowship. He reminded the congregation that the Body of Believers is the Body of Christ, and members in particular. He put it "we are to make the Christian Gospel work in the place where we live". Greetings were brought from Granton Baptist Church which was Mr. Hardie’s spiritual home and we were told of his enthusiasm for evangelism, especially among young people.

There followed a period of difficulty and uncertainty while attempts were made to obtain a site for the building of a church at Longstone. All possibilities failed and the Rev. Alex. Hardie continued his ministry in the School Hall and in a home for mid-week prayer and Bible Study. In spite of approaches from other Baptist Churches, Mr. Hardie remained, having the firm conviction that the Lord had called him to this particular pastorate. In the following year, 1967, Mr. Hardie suffered a period of illness and was in hospital for over two months. He made a good recovery and resumed his ministry after convalescence. In September, 1969, the Fellowship rejoiced in the marriage of the Rev. Alex. Hardie to Miss Mollie Allan and welcomed the Pastor’s wife into the Fellowship.

The witness continued at I,ongstone but, with the commencement of a large housing development at Wester Hailes, at no great distance from Longstone, negotiations were begun to find whether a site could be obtained for a Church building. Thus, in January, 1969, the membership of Charlotte Chapel agreed at a Business Meeting to apply for the Feu Contract for a site to erect a Church. This was accepted by the Development Authority and in August, 1971, a Contract was placed for the erection of the building. Charlotte Baptist Chapel had appointed Sunday 26th April 1970 as "Longstone Sunday" with Rev. Alex. Hardie as preacher. In May of the same year, the re-named "Hailes - Longstone Baptist Fellowship" conducted a major weekend of Evangelism to mark the advance of witness into the new area. On Saturday 22nd January 1972, the ceremony of "Laying the Foundation Stone" was held followed by a Thanksgiving Service in Longstone Church of Scotland hall. 
During his ministry, Rev. Alex. Hardie undertook lecturing at the Faith Mission Bible College. A very warm tribute comes from the College for 15 complete sessions and other shorter periods.. "He was a great communicator and a superb lecturer. .... and a very humble 'Man of God"'.

Tributes from members of the Congregation express deep appreciation of Mr. Hardie’s ministry. "He always expressed enthusiasm to reach out to people." Bible Studies given at mid-week gatherings were particularly appreciated for their Scripture teaching and are remembered for their contribution to both knowledge and faith. In addition there are those who give thanks for Mr. Hardie’s pastoral ministry to them as individuals. His desire was expressed in the verse he frequently quoted as he rose to preach:​ "Let the Book live to me, O Lord; Show me Thyself within Thy Word, Show me myself, and show me my Saviour, And make the Book live to me."

� Deacons' Minutes, 4 April, 2 May (the foundation of the memorandum), 6 June 1956, 9 January, 6 February, 6 March, 3 April, 1 May, 4 June, 24 September 1957.





� Edinburgh Evening Dispatch, Friday, April 26 1957.


� Record, November 1993, pp 8-10.





